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Minutes of Local Traffic Committee Meeting 

Held remotely on 18 October 2021 
  

 
Meeting commenced at 10.04AM 

  
 
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTRY BY CHAIRPERSON 
 

I acknowledge the Gadigal and Wangal people of the Eora nation on whose country we are 
meeting today, and their elders past and present.  
 
COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES PRESENT  
 

Cr Victor Macri Councillor – Midjuburi-Marrickville Ward (Chair) 
Bill Holliday Representative for Jamie Parker MP, Member for Balmain 
Aislinn Stein-Magee Representative for Jo Haylen MP, Member for Summer Hill 
Cathy Peters Representative for Jenny Leong MP, Member for Newtown 
Solon Ghosh Transport for NSW (TfNSW) 
  
NON VOTING MEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE 
  
Cr Marghanita da Cruz Councillor – Gulgadya-Leichhardt Ward (Alternative Chair) 
Colin Jones Inner West Bicycle Coalition (IWBC) 
Manod Wickramasinghe IWC’s Traffic and Transport Planning Manager 
George Tsaprounis IWC’s Coordinator Traffic Engineering Services (South) 
Sunny Jo IWC’s Coordinator Traffic Engineering Services (North) 
Joe di Cesare IWC’s Design Services Coordinator 
Mohammed Haque IWC’s Civil Engineer 
Pierre Ayoub IWC’s Civil Engineer 
Christina Ip IWC’s Business Administration Officer 
  
VISITORS   
  
Nil.  
  
APOLOGIES:       
  
Adrian Prichard Transit Systems – Inner West Bus Services 
SC Anthony Kenny NSW Police – Inner West Police Area Command 
Maryanne Duggan Representative for Jodi MacKay MP, Member for Strathfield 

 
DISCLOSURES OF INTERESTS: 
 
Nil. 
 
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES  
 
The minutes of the Local Traffic Committee meeting held on 20 September 2021 were 
confirmed with the following amendment to Item 6 and Item 9: 

 
LTC0921(1) Item 6  Parking in Nelson Lane, Annandale 
 
Cr da Cruz asked why a consultation into parking in Nelson Lane, Annandale was 
undertaken in response to the resident of 269 Nelson Street requesting ‘No Parking’ 
opposite their garage which faces Nelson Lane. Council Officers stated that the intention 
was to investigate access issues for the whole of Nelson Lane and implement any 
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changes at the same time. A mixed response was received from the consultation. Council 
Officers will investigate expediting ‘No Parking’ restrictions for residents who have 
supported it. 

  
Cr da Cruz requested that officers also investigate the parking signage in Nelson Lane, 
adjacent to the pumping station, at the entrance from Rose Street, Annandale. 

 
LTC0921(1) Item 9  Pedestrian safety on Canal Road and Charles Street, Lilyfield 
 
The representative for the Member for Balmain raised a request that was made at a 
previous LTC meeting regarding pedestrian safety on Canal Road and Charles Street, 
Lilyfield. The representative requested a speed hump on the eastbound approach or 
a  pedestrian crossing on Charles Street where pedestrians cross between the pram 
ramp and the path to the Leichhardt North light rail station. Alternatively, the pram ramp 
could be moved north to improve visibility of pedestrians or Canal Road could be 
converted into a Shared Zone. Cr da Cruz also requested that the pram ramp where 
Canal Road and Charles Street meet is investigated to improve pedestrian access. 
Council Officers will investigate these matters. 

 
 
 
MATTERS ARISING FROM COUNCIL’S RESOLUTION OF MINUTES 
 
The Local Traffic Committee recommendations of its meeting on 20 September 2021 were 
adopted at Council’s meeting on 12 October 2021 with the following amendments: 
 

a)    That the Mayor write to Transport for NSW to raise concerns with the WestConnex 
widening the road at the intersection of Victoria Road and Toelle Street, Rozelle. 
(General Business item 4); and 
  

b)    That given that a broad range of community concerns remain with Item 2 Balmain 
East Parking Study that it be deferred further for these to be resolved. 

 
EMAIL CONFIRMATION OF OFFICER’S RECOMMENDATION 
  
The representative for NSW Police – Inner West supported the Officer’s recommendations 
for the items in their PAC. 
  
The representative for Transit Systems supported all the Officer’s recommendations. 
 
LTC1021(1) Item 1 Unwins Bridge Road at Gannon Street, Tempe - Proposed line 

 marking treatment at roundabout (Midjuburi - Marrickville Ward/ 
 Summer Hill Electorate/ Inner West PAC)            

SUMMARY 
 
Council has received concerns raised by residents within the area regarding safety relating to 
the intersection roundabout of Unwins Bridge Road, Gannon Street and Griffith Street, 
Tempe. It has come to Council’s attention that on several occasions, motorists entering the 
roundabout, possibly at speed, have lost control of their vehicle, especially during wet 
weather. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the proposed treatment at the intersection of Unwins Bridge Road, Gannon Street and 
Griffith Street, including reinstatement of roundabout signage, edge line marking, remarking 
of faded BB lines at all approaches/ departures of intersecting roads (as per Diagram 1 of 
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this report) and installation of bollards along the kerbside frontage of Property No. 155 & 157 
Unwins Bridge Road, Tempe (as per Diagram 2 of this report) be APPROVED. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
The IWBC representative requested pram ramps at the intersection to make it safer to cross 
at the roundabout. Council Officers will investigate the feasibility of pram ramps and advised 
that there are marked crossings near the roundabout on Gannon Street and Unwins Bridge 
Road that are safer crossing points than crossing at the roundabout.  
 
Cr da Cruz raised concerns with conflict when vehicles leave the parking lane on Griffith 
Street and potentially form two lanes of traffic on approach to the roundabout. It was noted 
that proposed line marking on Unwins Bridge Road will narrow the carriageway to one lane. 
Cr da Cruz requested that line marking on Griffith Street be reviewed and pedestrian refuges 
be considered on approach to the roundabout.  
 
The TfNSW representative requested that the line marking and placement of the ‘Keep Left’ 
sign on the same pole as the roundabout sign be reviewed as the ‘Keep Left’ sign is typically 
on a separate pole and positioned on approach to the refuge islands. Council Officers stated 
that due to the narrow refuge islands, the ‘Keep Left’ signs would likely be knocked over by 
trucks and cars if they were placed on the approach of the islands; however, Council Officers 
will undertake a review. 
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
  
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT : 

1. the proposed treatment at the intersection of Unwins Bridge Road, Gannon 
Street and Griffith Street, including reinstatement of roundabout signage, edge 
line marking, remarking of faded BB lines at all approaches/ departures of 
intersecting roads (as per Diagram 1 of this report) and installation of bollards 
along the kerbside frontage of Property No. 155 & 157 Unwins Bridge Road, 
Tempe (as per Diagram 2 of this report) be APPROVED. 

2. Council Officers investigate improvement to the existing crossing facilities and 
further linemarking improvements and report back to the Local Traffic 
Committee members. 

 

For motion: Unanimous 

 

LTC1021(1) Item 2 Traffic Management Plan for the 2021 New Year's Eve Event 
 (Baludarri-Balmain Ward/ Balmain Electorate/ Leichhardt PAC)  

SUMMARY 
 
As instructed by the Police, access to the Balmain peninsula is closed to vehicular traffic 
every New Year’s Eve. This report outlines the traffic management associated with the event. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT: 

  
1.   The Traffic Management Plan (Attachment 1) detailing the traffic arrangements for 

the 2021 New Year’s Eve be supported; 
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2.   The Traffic Management Plan (Attachment 1) be forwarded to Council’s Parks and 
Streetscapes Coordinator, Transport Management Centre and the Major Events & 
Incidents Group (NSW Police); 

  
3.   A temporary ‘No Stopping’ zone be installed on the eastern side of Montague Street 

between Darling Street and Beattie Street, Balmain; 
  

4.   That the following temporary modifications to bus stops be approved: 
a.   On the northern side of Darling Street: 

i. Install temporary ‘Bus Zones’ between Mort Street and Ford Street  
ii. Extend the ‘Bus Zone’ between Ford Street and McDonald Street 
iii. Extend the ‘Bus Zone’ between McDonald Street and Curtis Road,  

 outside Nos.217-223 Darling Street 
b.   On the southern side of Darling Street: 

i. Install a temporary ‘Bus Zone’ between Booth Street and Beattie 
Street, outside No. 244-270 Darling Street. 

c.   On the eastern side of Grove Street between Wharf Road and Bay Street, 
Birchgrove. 

  
5.   The Transit Systems representative be requested to place adequate notices on buses 

regarding the establishment of an alcohol free zone in the Balmain East area (details 
to be provided by Council); 
  

6.   The taxi/hire car access to the Peninsula be restricted from 7:00pm; 
  

7.   Taxis/hire cars carrying mobility impaired or infirmed residents be permitted access at 
all hours into the Peninsula; and 
  

8.   The NSW Taxi Council be advised of the Committee’s recommendation. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT: 

  
1.   The Traffic Management Plan (Attachment 1) detailing the traffic arrangements 

for the 2021 New Year’s Eve be supported; 
  

2.   The Traffic Management Plan (Attachment 1) be forwarded to Council’s Parks 
and Streetscapes Coordinator, Transport Management Centre and the Major 
Events & Incidents Group (NSW Police); 

  
3.   A temporary ‘No Stopping’ zone be installed on the eastern side of Montague 

Street between Darling Street and Beattie Street, Balmain; 
  

4.   That the following temporary modifications to bus stops be approved: 
a.   On the northern side of Darling Street: 

i. Install temporary ‘Bus Zones’ between Mort Street and Ford 
Street  

ii. Extend the ‘Bus Zone’ between Ford Street and McDonald Street 
iii. Extend the ‘Bus Zone’ between McDonald Street and Curtis 

 Road, outside Nos.217-223 Darling Street 
b.   On the southern side of Darling Street: 

i. Install a temporary ‘Bus Zone’ between Booth Street and Beattie 
Street, outside No. 244-270 Darling Street. 
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c.   On the eastern side of Grove Street between Wharf Road and Bay Street, 
Birchgrove. 

  
5.   The Transit Systems representative be requested to place adequate notices on 

buses regarding the establishment of an alcohol free zone in the Balmain East 
area (details to be provided by Council); 
  

6.   The taxi/hire car access to the Peninsula be restricted from 7:00pm; 
  

7.   Taxis/hire cars carrying mobility impaired or infirmed residents be permitted 
access at all hours into the Peninsula; and 
  

8.   The NSW Taxi Council be advised of the Committee’s recommendation. 
 

For motion: Unanimous 

 

LTC1021(1) Item 3 Intersection of Hardy Street/ Church Street and Princess Street, 
 (at suburb boundaries) Canterbury/Ashbury/Hurlstone Park - 
 Proposed roundabout - Design Plan CBC No. 01470  
 (Djarrawunang-Ashfield Ward/ Canterbury Electorate/ Ashfield 
 PAC)       

SUMMARY 
 
Canterbury Bankstown Council in conjunction with Inner West Council has finalised a plan to 
propose a roundabout at the intersection of Hardy Street/Church Street and Princess Street, 
Canterbury/Ashbury/Hurlstone Park. The intersection is bounded by both Councils. The 
proposed roundabout would replace the current crossroad treatment at the intersection to 
improve safety for all road users. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the detailed design plan for a proposed roundabout at the intersection Hardy 
Street/Church Street and Princess Street, Canterbury/Ashbury/Hurlstone Park, with the 
removal of a slip lane and associated signs and line markings (as per Plan CBC No.01470) 
be APPROVED. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
It was noted that this matter was adopted by the Canterbury-Bankstown Council’s LTC last 
week.  
 
The IWBC has proposed that Hardy Street become a designated route under the Inner West 
Bicycle Plan and the IWBC representative requested that bike logos be installed on the road. 
Council Officers will consider the request as part of the Inner West Bicycle Plan.  
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 

THAT the detailed design plan for a proposed roundabout at the intersection Hardy 
Street/Church Street and Princess Street, Canterbury/Ashbury/Hurlstone Park, with 
the removal of a slip lane and associated signs and line markings (as per Plan CBC 
No.01470) be APPROVED. 
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For motion: Unanimous 

 

LTC1021(1) Item 4 Addison Road, Marrickville – Proposed new pedestrian refuge - 
 Design Plan 10117 (Midjuburi-Marrickville Ward / Newtown and 
 Summer Hill Electorate / Inner West PAC) 

SUMMARY 
 
Council has finalised a design plan for the proposed construction of a new pedestrian refuge 
on Addison Road, Marrickville near Denby Street. Council received funding from the TfNSW 
Blackspot Program and the proposed works will improve pedestrian safety and motorist 
safety and addresses concerns about pedestrian safety and driver behaviour in the area. It is 
recommended that the proposed detailed design plan be approved. 
  

Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the detailed design plan for the proposed new pedestrian refuge on Addison Road, 
Marrickville near Denby Street and associated signs and line markings (as per Plan 
No.10117) be APPROVED. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Cr Macri tabled concerns from Addison Road residents regarding the impact to parking from 
the proposal. Council Officers proposed that a Resident Parking Scheme could address 
concerns with loss of parking.  
 
The representative for the Member for Summer Hill stated that some of the affected residents 
live in the Summer Hill electorate and they have raised concerns with the loss of parking and 
the relocation of the bus stop.  
 
Cr Macri commented that there have been a number of accidents in Addison Road and 
development has changed traffic in the street. Cr Macri requested that a 40km/h zone be 
implemented in Addison Road to improve safety. The representative for the Member for 
Newtown supported a 40km/h zone. The IWBC representative requested mechanical 
protections for pedestrians crossing Addison Road and traffic calming devices in addition to a 
40km/h zone.  
 
In response to a resident’s concern with the relocation of the bus stop to the front of their 
residence, Cr da Cruz stated that bus stops are smoke-free zones and asked that the 
resident be advised of this. 
 
The TfNSW representative advised that the width of the kerb ramp should match the width of 
the pedestrian refuge. Council Officers will review this. 
 
The Committee members agreed to defer the matter to allow consultation on the provision of 
resident parking in Addison Road and to address other issues raised in the meeting.  
 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the detailed design plan for the proposed new pedestrian refuge on Addison 
Road, Marrickville near Denby Street and associated signs and line markings (as per 
Plan No.10117) be deferred to allow consultation on the provision of resident parking 
and to address other issues raised in the meeting.  
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For motion: Unanimous  

 

LTC1021(1)   Item 5 Dudley Street, Dulwich Hill; Illawarra Road, Marrickville; and 
  (Lower) Railway Parade, Sydenham - Bus replacements during 
  major rail shutdown 26 December 2021 to 9 January 2022 -  
  Temporary parking changes during T3 Line upgrade for Sydney 
  Metro  (Midjuburi -Marrickville Ward / Summer Hill Electorate / 
  Inner West PAC)  

SUMMARY 
 
Council has been notified by Transport for NSW (TfNSW) that Sydney Metro works will 
involve a major rail shutdown of the Sydenham to Bankstown rail line (T3) between Sunday 
26 December 2021 to Sunday 9 January 2022 (inclusive). During the shutdown buses will 
replace train services along the T3 line and to accommodate the increased bus movements 
and necessary holding areas some short-term parking changes are required at a number of 
locations. 

Specifically, TfNSW is requesting approval for the temporary conversion of multiple parking 
spaces at the following locations: Dudley Street, Dulwich Hill; Illawarra Road, Marrickville; 
and Railway Parade (lower section), Sydenham. It is recommended that no objections be 
raised, and Council approves the temporary short-term parking changes at the identified 
locations during the rail shutdowns. TfNSW will reinstate all existing parking arrangements 
and signage by/on Monday 10 January 2022. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT this report be received and noted and the following temporary short-term parking 
changes from Sunday 26 December 2021 to Sunday 9 January 2022 be approved and 
implemented by TfNSW: 
  
Dudley Street - Dulwich Hill Station Precinct (5 parking spaces) 

1.    The short-term conversion of 7m (1 parking space) ‘Loading Zone 8:30 am – 6 pm 
Mon – Fri & 8:30 am – 12:30 pm Sat’ on the northwestern side of Dudley Street 
(between Wardell Road and School Parade) to a ‘Bus Zone’ be APPROVED in order 
to provide an additional bus bay with adequate draw-in length;  

2.    The short-term conversion of 18m (3 parking spaces) ‘P30 min 8:30 am – 6 pm Mon 
– Fri & 8:30 am – 12:30 pm Sat’ on the northern side of Dudley Street (between 
Wardell Road and School Parade) to a ‘Bus Zone’ be APPROVED in order to provide 
an additional bus bay with adequate draw-in length; and 

3.    The short-term conversion of 7m (1 parking space) ‘Works Zone 7 am – 5:30 pm Mon 
– Sat’ on the southeastern side of Dudley Street (between School Parade and 
Wardell Road) to a ‘Bus Zone’; be APPROVED in order to provide an additional bus 
bay with adequate draw-in length. 

  
Illawarra Road - Marrickville Station Precinct (1 parking space) 
  

4.    The short-term conversion of 7m (1 parking space) ‘1P 8:30 am – 6 pm’ on the 
northern side of Illawarra Road (between Warburton Street and Greenbank Street) to 
a ‘Bus Zone Mon-Fri only’; be APPROVED in order to provide an additional bus bay 
with adequate draw-in length. 

  
Lower Railway Parade - Sydenham Station Precinct (62 parking spaces) 

  
5.    The short-term conversion of 69m (11 parking spaces) ‘unrestricted parking’ on the 
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southeast kerb of Railway Parade (between Gleeson Avenue and Marrickville Road) 
to a ‘Bus Zone’ be APPROVED in order to provide additional layover bus bays with 
adequate draw-in length;  

  
6.    The short-term conversion of 118m (40 parking spaces) ‘unrestricted parking’ on the 

northwest kerb of Railway Parade (Lower) (between Sydenham Road and 
Marrickville Road) to a ‘Bus Zone’; be APPROVED in order to provide additional 
layover bus bays with adequate draw-in length;  

  
7.    The short-term conversion of 32m (11 angle parking spaces) ‘4P 8:30 am – 6 pm 

Mon - Fri’ on the northwest kerb of Railway Parade (Lower) (between Gleeson 
Avenue and Marrickville Road) to a ‘Bus Zone’; be APPROVED in order to provide 
additional layover bus bays with adequate draw-in length; and 
  

8.    The applicant and Council Rangers be advised in terms of this report. 
  
DISCUSSION 
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation.  
  
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT this report be received and noted and the following temporary short-term 
parking changes from Sunday 26 December 2021 to Sunday 9 January 2022 be 
approved and implemented by TfNSW: 
  

Dudley Street - Dulwich Hill Station Precinct (5 parking spaces) 

1.    The short-term conversion of 7m (1 parking space) ‘Loading Zone 8:30 am – 6 
pm Mon – Fri & 8:30 am – 12:30 pm Sat’ on the northwestern side of Dudley 
Street (between Wardell Road and School Parade) to a ‘Bus Zone’ be 
APPROVED in order to provide an additional bus bay with adequate draw-in 
length;  

2.    The short-term conversion of 18m (3 parking spaces) ‘P30 min 8:30 am – 6 pm 
Mon – Fri & 8:30 am – 12:30 pm Sat’ on the northern side of Dudley Street 
(between Wardell Road and School Parade) to a ‘Bus Zone’ be APPROVED in 
order to provide an additional bus bay with adequate draw-in length; and 

3.    The short-term conversion of 7m (1 parking space) ‘Works Zone 7 am – 5:30 
pm Mon – Sat’ on the southeastern side of Dudley Street (between School 
Parade and Wardell Road) to a ‘Bus Zone’; be APPROVED in order to provide 
an additional bus bay with adequate draw-in length. 

  
Illawarra Road - Marrickville Station Precinct (1 parking space) 
  

4.    The short-term conversion of 7m (1 parking space) ‘1P 8:30 am – 6 pm’ on the 
northern side of Illawarra Road (between Warburton Street and Greenbank 
Street) to a ‘Bus Zone Mon-Fri only’; be APPROVED in order to provide an 
additional bus bay with adequate draw-in length. 

  
Lower Railway Parade - Sydenham Station Precinct (62 parking spaces) 

  
5.    The short-term conversion of 69m (11 parking spaces) ‘unrestricted parking’ on 

the southeast kerb of Railway Parade (between Gleeson Avenue and 
Marrickville Road) to a ‘Bus Zone’ be APPROVED in order to provide additional 
layover bus bays with adequate draw-in length;  
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6.    The short-term conversion of 118m (40 parking spaces) ‘unrestricted parking’ 
on the northwest kerb of Railway Parade (Lower) (between Sydenham Road 
and Marrickville Road) to a ‘Bus Zone’; be APPROVED in order to provide 
additional layover bus bays with adequate draw-in length;  

  
7.   The short-term conversion of 32m (11 angle parking spaces) ‘4P 8:30 am – 6 pm 

Mon - Fri’ on the northwest kerb of Railway Parade (Lower) (between Gleeson 
Avenue and Marrickville Road) to a ‘Bus Zone’; be APPROVED in order to 
provide additional layover bus bays with adequate draw-in length; and 
  

8.    The applicant and Council Rangers be advised in terms of this report. 
  
For motion: Unanimous 

 
LTC1021(1)   Item 6 Lords Road and Flood Street, Leichhardt - Proposed raised 

  pedestrian crossings (Gulgadya-Leichhardt Ward/Balmain  
  Electorate/Leichhardt PAC)      

SUMMARY 
 
Council is planning to improve pedestrian safety in Lords Road and Flood Street, Leichhardt 
by converting the two (2) existing at-grade pedestrian crossings into raised pedestrian 
crossings at these locations. The proposed works aim to improve pedestrian safety by 
narrowing the width of road that needs to be crossed and addresses concerns about driver 
behaviour by slowing traffic as they enter the streets.  
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the attached detailed design plan (Design Plan No.10179) for the proposed upgrade of 
the existing two (2) pedestrian crossings into raised pedestrian crossings at Lords Road and 
Flood Street, Leichhardt be approved. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Cr da Cruz requested for a pedestrian crossing on the northern side of the roundabout on 
Flood Street, or a pedestrian refuge upgrade if a crossing is not possible. This is to reduce 
the number of roads pedestrians need to cross to access shops and bus stops. Council 
Officers will investigate the request separately.  
 
The TfNSW representative requested that the speed hump warning signs be removed from 
the signage as they are not standard for a raised zebra crossing. The representative also 
asked that Council Officers ensure that the proposed lighting meets the technical 
specifications. 
 
The IWBC representative stated that the bike logos on Lord Street proposed to be replaced 
should not be there at all as the road is narrow and the bike lane is in the ‘door zone’ of 
parked cars. Council Officers advised that this will be reviewed in the Council’s upcoming 
Bike Plan, including suggestion to mark bike logos in the centre of the carriageway to move 
cyclists away from parked cars.  
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the attached detailed design plan (Design Plan No.10179) for the proposed 
upgrade of the existing two (2) pedestrian crossings into raised pedestrian crossings 
at Lords Road and Flood Street, Leichhardt be approved. 
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For motion: Unanimous 

 
LTC1021(1)   Item 7 Probert Street, Walenore Avenue & Holt Street, Newtown -  

  Dedicated car share parking restrictions (Damun - Stanmore 
  Ward/ Newtown Electorate/ Inner West PAC)       

SUMMARY 
 
A request has been received from a GoGet Car Share representative for the installation of 
three (3) on-street dedicated ‘Car Share’ parking spaces for existing floating car share 
vehicles around Newtown. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the following ‘No Parking Authorised Car Share Vehicles Excepted’ restrictions be 
approved: 
  

1.      A 5.5m restriction in the first parking space on the western side of Probert Street, 
Newtown, immediately north of Lennox Street; 

2.      A 5.5m restriction in the first parking space on the western side of Walenore Avenue, 
Newtown, immediately south of driveway servicing Property No. 32-60 Alice Street, 
Newtown; and 

3.      A 5.5m restriction in the first parking space on the southern side of Holt Street, 
Newtown, immediately west of King Street. 

 
DISCUSSION 
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
  
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the following ‘No Parking Authorised Car Share Vehicles Excepted’ restrictions 
be approved: 
  

1.      A 5.5m restriction in the first parking space on the western side of Probert Street, 
Newtown, immediately north of Lennox Street; 

2.      A 5.5m restriction in the first parking space on the western side of Walenore 
Avenue, Newtown, immediately south of driveway servicing Property No. 32-60 
Alice Street, Newtown; and 

3.      A 5.5m restriction in the first parking space on the southern side of Holt Street, 
Newtown, immediately west of King Street. 

 

For motion: Unanimous 

 
LTC1021(1)   Item 8 James Street, Leichhardt - Proposed extension to time  

  restriction in existing Resident Parking Scheme (Gulgadya- 
  Leichhardt Ward/Balmain Electorate/Leichhardt PAC)  

SUMMARY 
 
Council has received correspondence from a number of residents of James Street, 
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Leichhardt, requesting the extension to the time restriction in the existing Residential Parking 
Scheme (RPS) streets to deter daytime long stay parking. 
  
Currently James Street between William Street and Allen Street has a ‘2P 6pm-10pm Permit 
Holders Excepted Area L1’ restriction. 
  
This report provides the result of the resident parking scheme investigation in James Street, 
Leichhardt. 
  
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the proposed changes to the existing Resident Parking Scheme in James Street, 
Leichhardt not be supported at the present time due to low level of support from the 
community. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
  
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the proposed changes to the existing Resident Parking Scheme in James Street, 
Leichhardt not be supported at the present time due to low level of support from the 
community. 

For motion: Unanimous 

 
LTC1021(1)   Item 9 Lilyfield Road, Lilyfield - Proposed removal of existing Bus  

  Zone (Gulgadya-Leichhardt Ward/Balmain Electorate/   
  Leichhardt PAC)    

SUMMARY 
 
Council has received a request to remove a redundant existing ‘Bus Zone’ on the northern 
side of Lilyfield Road, Lilyfield (in front of 147 Lilyfield Road) to reinstate unrestricted parking 
at this location. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the existing 20m ‘Bus Zone’ zone on the northern side of Lilyfield Road, Lilyfield (in 
front of 147 Lilyfield Road) be removed and reinstated with unrestricted parking. No Stopping 
(L) sign east of Perry Lane be retained. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
The Committee members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the existing 20m ‘Bus Zone’ zone on the northern side of Lilyfield Road, Lilyfield 
(in front of 147 Lilyfield Road) be removed and reinstated with unrestricted parking. No 
Stopping (L) sign east of Perry Lane be retained. 
 

For motion: Unanimous 

 
LTC1021(1)   Item 10 Nowranie Lane, Summer Hill- Proposed extension of ‘No  

  Stopping’ and installation of ‘No Parking’ Zone (Djarrawunang-
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  Ashfield Ward/Summer Hill Electorate/Ashfield PAC)  

SUMMARY 
 
Council has received complaints regarding vehicles parking in Nowranie Lane obstructing 
driveway access and vehicle movement near to the intersection of Smith Lane, Summer Hill. 

To alleviate this issue, it is proposed that the western corner side of Nowranie Lane, south of 
Smith Lane, have its existing ‘No Stopping’ restrictions extended from 5 metres to 10 metres 
and introduce ‘No Parking’ to a distance of approximately 16 metres south thereof. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
THAT the western corner side of Nowranie Street, south of Smith Lane, Summer Hill be 
signposted with an extended distance of ‘No Stopping’ (from 5 metres) to 10 metres 
commencing from Smith Lane followed by ‘No Parking’ approximately 16 metres south 
thereof.   
 
DISCUSSION 
 
Members clarified the length of the zone and the need for the zone. The Committee 
members agreed with the Officer’s recommendation. 
  
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
 
THAT the western corner side of Nowranie Street, south of Smith Lane, Summer Hill 
be signposted with an extended distance of ‘No Stopping’ (from 5 metres) to 10 metres 
commencing from Smith Lane followed by ‘No Parking’ approximately 16 metres south 
thereof.   
 
For motion: Unanimous 

 
 
General Business 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 11 Request for resident parking in Grove Street, Birchgrove 
 
The Mayor and Cr Stamolis have received representations from residents requesting a 
Resident Parking Scheme in Grove Street, Birchgrove. Council Officers will investigate the 
request.  
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 12 Improvements to the Terry Street, Glassop Street and Elliot 
 Street intersection in Balmain 
 
Cr Macri has received representations from a resident regarding safety improvements to the 
intersection of Terry Street, Glassop Street and Elliot Street. Council Officers advised that in 
addition to the line marking improvements implemented at the intersection, Council consulted 
on a proposed roundabout at the intersection as part of the Rozelle North LATM study. The 
roundabout was supported by residents and a final draft LATM report with the proposed 
roundabout will be presented to the LTC in a future meeting. 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 13 Accidents in Marion Street, Leichhardt intersections 
 
Cr da Cruz raised concerns with the recent accidents on Marion Street, Flood Street and 
Parramatta Road, Leichhardt, and asked if Council received reports on these accidents to 
help improve road safety for pedestrians and cyclists. Cr da Cruz also asked whether the 
Marion Street and Flood Street were designated truck routes.  
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Council Officers advised that Council receives reports from the Centre for Road Safety if 
there is a fatality on a local road and the site of the incident is reviewed to determine if 
improvements can be made to prevent future incidents. If the incident occurred at traffic 
signals or on a State road, TfNSW will undertake the review. Council Officers stated that 
Marion Street is a regional regional road, as such it is expected to carry higher truck volumes 
than local roads. The TfNSW representative advised that approved truck routes can be found 
on the TfNSW website.  
 
Cr da Cruz requested that the Marion Street and Flood Street intersection be a designated 
high pedestrian area as it is a busy shopping district and supported continued investigations 
to improve the intersection following the pedestrian fatality.  
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 14 Anti-social driving on Lilyfield Road, Lilyfield and the cycleway 
 
Cr da Cruz stated that residents are petitioning to stop anti-social driving on Lilyfield Road 
which is currently a cycle route. Cr da Cruz asked for a progress update on the cycleway 
improvements on Lilyfield Road. Council Officers will follow up on the plans to modify the 
cycleway to improve interactions with the Rozelle parklands and provide an update.  
 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 15  Intersection of City West Link and Waratah Street, Haberfield 
 
The IWBC representative requested a review of the intersection of the City West Link and 
Waratah Street to prevent vehicles from hitting the pedestrian refuge. The representative 
also requested that improvements be made to the pedestrian crossing signals on the City 
West Link at Waratah Street to prevent confusion where pedestrians are crossing the 
western section of the road on the red pedestrian phase when the green pedestrian phase is 
only active for the eastern section of the road. TfNSW will investigate these issues.  
 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 16 Pedestrian refuges on Darley Road, at Lyall Street and Allen 
Street.  Leichhardt 
 
Cr da Cruz asked for an update to TfNSW’s investigation into pedestrian refuges on Darley 
Road, at Lyall Street and Allen Street. The TfNSW representative advised that works are 
underway to redesign the refuge splitter island on the northern side of the Darley Road and 
Allen Street roundabout.  Cr da Cruz commented that Lyall Street is used by cyclists and 
pram users, and pedestrian refuges or speed humps are needed to slow vehicles down.  
 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 17 Request for improvements to pedestrian crossing facilities near 
 Marketplace Leichhardt 
 
The representative for the Member for Balmain requested that refuge islands and countdown 
timers be installed at the signalised pedestrian crossings adjacent to Marketplace Leichhardt 
to facilitate safer access to the shopping centre.  
 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 18 Traffic accident data 
 
The representative for the Member for Balmain asked where blackspot and traffic accident 
data comes from. The representative was advised that NSW Police provide accident reports 
to TfNSW and the data is then provided to Council. The Centre for Road Safety collates the 
accident statistics and publishes them online. Council is notified of road fatalities within a few 
days and the Centre for Road Safety updates published statistics of fatalities within two 
months. Other crash data can take longer to be published.  
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LTC1021(1)  Item 19  Cycleway in Livingstone Road, Marrickville 
 
Cr Macri stated that residents have raised concerns with the cycleway treatment on 
Livingstone Road which has narrowed the carriageway such that buses can no longer pass 
each other. Concerns were raised that there is no splay at the corner of Hastings Street and 
Livingstone Road which has made turning left into Hastings Street more dangerous. 
Concerns with flooding in the street were also raised. These concerns will be passed onto 
Council's Civil Design team for investigation. 
 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 20  Sydney Park Junction plan 
 
Concerns have been raised with the Office of Jenny Leong regarding the proposed banning 
of right turns into May Street from Princes Highway as part of the Sydney Park Junction plan. 
The representative from the Office asked whether Council has made a submission on the 
project. Cr Macri advised that these concerns were raised with Council and residents were 
encouraged to provide submissions to Council’s Senior Transport Planner who is handling 
Council’s submission on the plan. 
 
 
LTC1021(1)   Item 21 Pedestrian safety on Canal Road and Charles Street, Lilyfield 
 
The representative for the Member for Balmain reiterated his request for a pedestrian 
crossing or speed cushions on the eastern approach to Charles Street, Lilyfield. Council 
Officers advised that investigations are ongoing. 
 
Meeting closed at 11.25am. 
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